Burrough Green Parish Council Meeting 

Minutes of Monday 25th November 2014 held in the Reading Rooms at 7.45pm


Councillors present: Chairman –Jo Batting (JB), Greg Way (GW), Ken Simpson (KS), Angela Harris (AH), Philip Hill (PH) & Ansa Khan (AK) & Mark Penhaligan (MP).
Present: Clerk – Vicky Bright.
	Item
	
	Action

	14/11/1
14/11/2
	Public Forum – LGA 1972, Section 100(1): 
No Members of the public present.
Local Authority Reports:
Cambridgeshire County Council.

No representative present and no apologies or report sent.

East Cambridgeshire District Council.

No representative present and no apologies or report sent.

Cambs Police – SNT.

No representative present and no apologies or report sent.

	

	14/11/3
	Accepted Apologies for absence - LGA 1972, Section 85(1) & (2): 

None.
Absent: None.
	

	14/11/4

	Members Declaration of Interest (for items on the agenda) – LGA 2000 Part III:
None.
	

	14/11/5

	Minutes of the last meeting -  LGA 1972, Schedule 12, para 41(2):
Resolved 14/11/5.01

The minutes of the last meeting held on 15th September 2014, were adopted as a true statement and signed by the Chairman (JB).   
	

	14/11/6
i)
ii)

14/11/7
i)
ii)

iii)

14/11/8

i)

ii)

iii)

iv)


	Updates from previous minutes (FOR INFO ONLY:
Clerk’s Report
Highways Issues

Verges – Bradley Road 
The verges should have been cut, and Jason Tyrrell has confirmed that he has added this to the Cyclic Program for next years grass & verge cutting.
Potholes Walnut Tree Cottages

The potholes should now have all been repaired. Cllr. Khan reported that the pothole outside her house had still not been repaired, Clerk to report to Highways.
Bin – Bus Stop Bradley Road

Veolia should have dealt with the bin on 5th November.

Drain Wyck Farm House

It was agreed that the Clerk write to Highways and request that they look at the drain and rod it.
ICO Data Protection Registration

The Clerk reported that she has become aware that the Council does not hold Registration with the Information Commissioners Office for Data Protection. If you hold and process information about the public, employees or suppliers, you are legally obliged to protect that information. Under the Data Protection Act, you must:
· only collect information that you need for a specific purpose;

· keep it secure;

· ensure it is relevant and up to date;

· only hold as much as you need, and only for as long as you need it; and

· allow the subject of the information to see it on request.
As an employer, you are obliged to protect your employees’ personal information. If you handle personal information, you need to register the ICO as a data controller. Notification is a statutory requirement and every organisation that processes personal information must notify the ICO, unless they are exempt. Failure to notify is a criminal offence. Cost £35 per annum.
Resolved 14/11/06.01

It was agreed that the Clerk would arrange the registration with the ICO for Data Protection forthwith.
Councillor’s Reports
Cllr. Batting confirmed that Robin Waterhouse had completed the cleaning and re-painting of the Bus Shelter on Hartfield Road and that the woks to the Brick Bus Shelter were still ongoing. Clerk to chase Robin Waterhouse regarding a timescale for the works to be completed.
Cllr. Simpson reported that he has completed the re-treating of the Map Board, but that due to the weather conditions it was suggested that the new map and glass be re-sealed in the Spring. It was therefore agreed to defer the new map and glass sealing until Spring 2015.

Correspondence:
ECDC – Potential Free IT Support for Residents
The Clerk advised that she had been made aware of funding available to support Learning opportunities in East Cambs. Namely, the need for support and help with technology, not just IT in the workplace but Smartphone’s and Tablet’s etc. It was suggested that the Clerk respond to ECDC and enquire whether the funding could be used for Village Sessions, rather than for individuals or particular groups.

ECDC – Restructuring of Management & Departments at ECDC

The Clerk read out a letter from ECDC Chief Executive advising that the Council had completed ‘root and branch’ review of the management and departments, to establish an organisation ‘fit for purpose; for 2015-16 and beyond. For more information on the changes to Management and Departments made, contact the Clerk or the PA to the Chief Executive ECD, Lynne Smart 01353 616271 or email lynne.smart@eastcambs.gov.uk.

Sutton PC – Neighbourhood Area
The Clerk advised that she had been informed of a 6 week consultation relating to an application for Sutton parish Council for the designation of a neighbourhood area, starting 19th November 2014.
Planning Applications:

12/00747/DISC – Land to Southwest of Sheriffs Court, Burrough Green
To discharge conditions 1, 6, 7, 9, 10, 11, 13, 15, 17 and 18 of decision dated 29.04.2013 for the construction of 6 affordable houses. For info only.

14/01012/LBC – Listed Building Consent – Single Storey Side Extension, Brook End Westley Waterless – Approved 7th November 2014.

14/01013/FUL – Single Storey Side Extension, Brook End Westley Waterless – Approved 7th November 2014.

14/00910/LBC – Listed Building Consent – Installation of Slimlite Double Glazing, Cosy Cottage Bradley Road Burrough Green – Approved 20th November 2014.

It was also discussed that the Parish Council would approach Sanctuary Housing to reinstate the footpath before works were completed on the site.
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	14/11/9
i)

ii)
14/11\10
i)

ii)

iii)

iv)

14/11/11
i)

ii)

iii)

iv)

14/11/12
i)

ii)

iii)

iv)

14/11/13

	Play area:
Play Area Gate Latches Update
It was agreed that Cllr. Harris and Cllr. Batting would follow up with Martin to get a date and resolution to re-concreting in the gate posts and having the gate re-hung urgently. It was also suggested that Cllr. Harris contact Martin regarding removing the gate before the Christmas Lights Switch On, to be held on Monday 1st December at 3pm, to avoid any injury to any children using the play area during the lights switch on.

Cllr. Khan advised she needs a copy of the signed lease so she can finalise the Land Registry for the Play Area before she starts Maternity Leave on the 24th December. Clerk to look into location of lease and forward to Cllr. Khan ASAP.
Goal Post Quotes

Cllr. Harris confirmed the new goal posts had been delivered and she was hoping to have them situated before Christmas.
Finance:
Parish Council  Bank Balances and Reconciliation
The bank balance was confirmed as £14, 727.81 as of 28th October 2014.
Resolved 14/11/10.01

That the Bank balances and reconciliation of payments & receipts be received and adopted and initialled as such by the Chairman (JB).
Cheques for signing and approval
Resolved 14/11/10.02
It was agreed to approve the payments of the following outstanding invoices and the cheques were approved and signed by Cllr. Jo Batting and Cllr. Angela Harris.

Mrs. A. Harris
Reimbursement for Goal Posts
000589
£285.60
SALC
Payroll Feb-Sept
000590
£67.20
Mrs. V. Bright
Mileage & Expenses
000591
£9.20
Reading Rooms

Hall Hire 2014-15

000592

64.00

ICO

Data Protection

000593

£35.00

L.F. Field

Grass Cutting Sept/Oct

000594

£312.50

Burrough Green Playgroup

Annual Donation 2014/15 Re-Issue

000595

£50.00

Resolved 14/11/10.03
It was agreed to Cancel Cheque Number 000576 for the Burrough Green Playgroup and re-issue a cheque for the annual donation. Cheque amount to be written back into accounts.

Precept & Budget Setting 2015/2016

The budget report was presented by the Clerk for the financial year 2015/2016 it was scrutinised and all approved.

Resolved 14/11/10.04

The Budget for financial year 2015/16 was approved and initialled by the Chairman (JB).

The Clerk presented the figures for next years Precept request and advised that the figure for the 2015/16 Council Tax Grant would be £318.00

Resolved 14/11/10.05

It was agreed to submit the Precept request as the same as last year, with a 0% increase, at a figure of £8,262.00

Clerk Maternity Cover Update
The Clerk presented two options for cover;

Option 1. - Robert Stone – Clerk at Dry Drayton & Toft PC’s. Robert is CiLCA qualified, fully experienced and has provided maternity cover/short term cover to PC’s previously. He is keen to offer his assistance during 16th February – 16th August 2015.
Option 2. - In an emergency (e.g. to cover a temporary vacancy) a Councillor may fulfil the role of Clerk to the parish council (this must be unpaid). It should be noted that Councillors may not be paid employees of their council (as there is an unacceptable conflict of interest) and may not become employees of their former council until at least 12 months after ceasing to be a Councillor (Sections 112(5) and 116 Local Government Act 1972).
Resolved 14/11/10.06

It was agreed to employ Robert Stone for the position of Interim Clerk to cover the Clerk’s Maternity Leave during the period of 16th February 2015 to 16th August 2015. It was suggested that Robert attend the January meeting to meet everyone.
Highways & Footpaths
LHI Update

The order has been raised and passed to the contractor. Works may commence tomorrow, weather & resources dependent of course. I have been reassured that if this does not happen tomorrow the works will be completed no later than next week.
Footpath Extension Bradley Road Update 

The Clerk advised that the Local Infrastructure and Street Management Department at CCC had advised that funding could be available through the LHI Bid Process of Third Party. Sophie Parsons, Local Projects Technician, CCC has agreed a site visit to assess the options available and to put together costings for the footpath. The Clerk is to confirm a date and time to meet with her, Cllr. Batting to be present and it was suggested to invite Clare Metcalfe.

Highway Gate
The Clerk advised that Highways have no record of the gate being damaged or removed and have advised there is no funding available at present to replace the gate. It was suggested the Clerk write to Highways to get a quote to replace the gate.

Public Footpaths Update
Karen Champion, Rights of Way Officer did a site visit last Tuesday 18th November, in her opinion footpath 8 was in an acceptable condition, so no action would be taken. She had agreed to fund an extra cut to footpath 5, this should have been carried out by now. She suggested letters to the land owners of footpath 7 & 10 and residents with properties adjacent to footpath to cut their hedges/trees etc. Karen has spoken with Hall Stud regarding the tree blocking the footpath.

Funds are available from CCC, up to £150 to do some maintenance works in partnership with the footpath owners and landowners/residents for problem areas. We would need to find a contractor and quote and apply to Karen Champion at CCC, Footpaths Officer. (Dullingham PC is taking advantage of this funding).

It was agreed not to apply for funding at this time and to just monitor the footpaths and continue to report any problems or issues. It was also suggested that the Clerk place an article of the website and in the Village Voice advising landowners to maintain their footpaths, with a copy of the footpath map.
Parish Matters:
Pub – Asset of Community Value Application Update

Julie Cornwell – ECDC advised on the Asset of Community Value process. We should automatically qualify as a PC. ECDC will notify the owner of the application and establish the community need/value to confirm eligibility. It would enable a 6 week period where the owner cannot sell and the PC would be informed of the intention to sell, enabling us to decide whether to submit a bid to buy. There is no commitment to buy, but if we express an interest in submitting a bid, the period of not being able to sell would then be extended to 6 months, to enable us time to put a bid together. ECDC currently have several pubs on the Community Asset List and 1 pub is already being run by the community. The application can take up to one month from submission to approval. We need to include a map of the pub boundaries (car park?) with the application. We are not obliged to inform the owners of our application, although it is recommended to.
It was agreed that the Clerk should go ahead and submit the application form and to include the following boundaries on the map and application, Pub, Garden, Front Garden, Access and Car Park. The Clerk advised she would email the Councillor’s more information on the process and Community Asset Register Link.

Sanctuary Housing – Sheriffs Court

Cllr. Hill advised that the new properties had been numbered 10-20 and that this raised concerns that there was allowance being made for further building. It was suggested that the Clerk write to ECDC to enquire why the numbering has taken this format.
Cllr. Hill also raised the issue of parking for residents at Sheriffs Court. He explained that they are due to go to Parliament and the Housing Ombudsman with this issue, as there is currently no allocated residents parking on site, although the properties are advertised as own transport needed and essential. He confirmed that Sanctuary had so far rejected any proposals put forward for parking to be sited on Sanctuary land and that a sign had been placed illegally indicating Parking for Residents on the Public Highway, which is actually a turning circle for utility vehicles.

It was suggested that the Clerk write to Highways to establish whether the Highway status is adopted as a Public Highway and to make them aware of the illegal parking sign. Following a response and more information from Highways the Council can then look at supporting the resident’s campaign.
Bonfire Night 2015
Cllr. Batting confirmed that she had received requests for the Firework Display on Bonfire Night to be re-established for next year. The implications and costs of this were discussed and it was agreed that due to Health & Safety and Insurance issues, cost implications and the fact that there was no land available to hold the event, that this would not go ahead.

Rural Broadband

Cllr. Hill raised the issue that the broadband in the village had a very poor signal and other Councillor’s confirmed that they were only able to get Bt or Plus Net on the current old exchange. It was suggested that the Clerk research where the village stood with regards to the roll out of Superfast Broadband and to contact Cllr. Shuter, CCC for his support.
Items for next meeting:
· Highways Updates / Highway Gate Quote
· Footpath Extension, Bradley Rd Update/Quote
· Pub – Asset of Community Value Application Update

· Superfast Broadband 

· Sheriffs Court Parking Update

· Play Area Land Registry Update
Date of next meeting Monday 19th January 2015 at 7:45pm, in the Community Rooms, Sheriff’s Court.
Meeting dates 2015:

Monday 19th January 2015 at 7:45pm, in the Community Rooms, Sheriffs Court

Monday 16th March 2015 at 7:45pm, in the Community Rooms, Sheriffs Court

Monday 18th May 2015 at 7pm for the Village Meeting and 7:45pm for the AGM, in the Reading Rooms

Monday 20th July 2015 at 7:45pm, in the Reading Rooms

Monday 28th September 2015 at 7:45pm, in the Reading Rooms

Monday 23rd November 2015 at 7:45pm, in the Community Rooms, Sheriffs Court

There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for their attendance and declared the meeting closed at 21.46pm.
Signed:    Jo Batting, Chair                                                       Date: 19th January 2014
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